# Interpretable Battery Lifetime Prediction Using Early Degradation Data

HUANG ZHANG



Department of Electrical Engineering Chalmers University of Technology Gothenburg, Sweden, 2023

# Interpretable Battery Lifetime Prediction Using Early Degradation Data

HUANG ZHANG

Copyright © 2023 HUANG ZHANG All rights reserved.

This thesis has been prepared using  $IAT_EX$ .

Department of Electrical Engineering Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Gothenburg, Sweden Phone: +46 (0)31 772 1000 www.chalmers.se

Printed by Chalmers Reproservice Gothenburg, Sweden, May 2023 To my friends and parents.

# Abstract

Battery lifetime prediction using early degradation data is crucial for optimizing the lifecycle management of batteries from cradle to grave, one example is the management of an increasing number of batteries at the end of their first lives at lower economic and technical risk.

In this thesis, we first introduce quantile regression forests (QRF) model to provide both cycle life point prediction and range prediction with uncertainty quantified as the width of the prediction interval. Then two model-agnostic methods are employed to interpret the learned QRF model. Additionally, a machine learning pipeline is proposed to produce the best model among commonly-used machine learning models reported in the battery literature for battery cycle life early prediction. The experimental results illustrate that the QRF model provides the best range prediction performance using a relatively small lab dataset, thanks to its advantage of not assuming any specific distribution of cycle life. Moreover, the two most important input features are identified and their quantitative effect on predicted cycle life is investigated. Furthermore, a generalized capacity knee identification algorithm is developed to identify capacity knee and capacity knee-onset on the capacity fade curve. The proposed knee identification algorithm successfully identifies both the knee and knee-onset on synthetic degradation data as well as experimental degradation data of two chemistry types.

In summary, the learned QRF model can facilitate decision-making under uncertainty by providing more information about cycle life prediction than single point prediction alone, for example, selecting a high-cycle-life fast-charging protocol. The two model-agnostic interpretation methods can be easily applied to other data-driven methods with the aim of identifying important features and revealing the battery degradation process. Lastly, the proposed capacity knee identification algorithm can contribute to a successful secondlife battery market from multiple aspects.

**Keywords:** Lithium-ion battery, lifetime early prediction, uncertainty quantification, interpretable machine learning, capacity knee.

# List of Publications

This thesis is based on the following publications:

[A] **Huang Zhang**, Yang Su, Faisal Altaf, Torsten Wik, Sébastien Gros, "Interpretable Battery Cycle Life Range Prediction Using Early Cell Degradation Data". Accepted in IEEE Transactions on Transportation Electrification, Dec. 2022.

[B] **Huang Zhang**, Faisal Altaf, Torsten Wik, Sébastien Gros, "Comparative Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using Machine Learning Pipeline". Accepted in 22nd IFAC World Congress, Yokohama, Japan, Jul. 2023.

[C] Huang Zhang, Faisal Altaf, Torsten Wik, Sébastien Gros, "Battery Capacity Knee Identification Using Unsupervised Time Series Segmentation on Degradation Curvature". Manuscript for submission, May. 2023.

## Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to express my gratitude to my main supervisor, Prof. Sébastien Gros, for his support and guidance towards an independent researcher. I would also like to thank my two co-supervisors, Prof. Torsten Wik, and Dr. Faisal Altaf, for their continuous support and encouragement. In particular, I am very grateful to all my supervisors for providing me with sufficient freedom to find my own research niche with a great degree of autonomy.

I would like to thank my colleagues both at Chalmers and Volvo Group who bring positive energy and collectively create a professional work environment. In particular, my sincere thanks go to Constantin Cronrath, Angel Molina Acosta, Yu Ge at Chalmers who always made time to help and support me, especially at the beginning of my Ph.D. journey. My sincere thanks also go to Björn Fridholm, Anton Klintberg, and Faouzi Al Mouatamid at Volvo Group for their advice and encouragement at the beginning of my Ph.D. journey.

Last but not least, I must express my sincere appreciation to Xixi Liu and Yang Su for their continuous support and encouragement during the hardest time. I would also like to thank my parents who have always respected my life decisions with their love throughout my life.

# Acronyms

Battery Energy Storage System
Battery Electric Vehicle
Battery Management System
Diethyl Carbonate
Dimethyl Carbonate
Depth of Discharge
Differential Voltage Analysis
Ethylene Carbonate
Equivalent Circuit Model
Electrochemical Impedance Spectroscopy
Ethyl Methyl Carbonate
End of Life
Hybrid Electric Vehicle
Incremental Capacity Analysis
Loss of Active Material
Lithium Iron Phosphate
Loss of Lithium Inventory
Lithium Manganese Oxide
Lithium Nickel Cobalt Aluminum Oxide
Lithium Nickel Manganese Cobalt Oxide
Open Circuit Voltage

PC:	Propylene Carbonate
PHEV:	Plug-in Hybrid Electric Vehicle
QRF:	Quantile Regression Forests
RPT:	Reference Performance Test
SEI:	Solid Electrolyte Interphase
SoC:	State of Charge
SoH:	State of Health
SoP:	State of Power

# Contents

AI	ostrad	t	i			
Li	List of Papers iii					
Ac						
Ac	crony	ms v	i			
I	0\	verview 1	L			
1	Intr	oduction	3			
	1.1	Motivation	3			
	1.2	Thesis Contributions	3			
	1.3	Thesis Outline	7			
2	Lith	ium-ion Batteries	)			
	2.1	Battery Cell Materials	)			
		Anode Materials	)			
		Cathode Materials	L			
		Electrolytes	L			
		Separators	2			

	2.2	Battery Cell Characterization Tests	12
		Capacity Tests	13
		Internal Resistance/Impedance Tests	13
		OCV Tests	14
	2.3	Battery Cell Degradation Mechanisms and Modes	16
		Degradation Mechanisms at the Anode	16
		Degradation Mechanisms at the Cathode	17
3	Met	hods	19
	3.1	Battery Cell Degradation Diagnostics	19
		Post-mortem Analysis	19
		Model-based Analysis	20
		Curve-based Analysis	22
	3.2	Capacity Knee Identification Methods	23
	3.3	Lifetime Prediction Methods	24
		Lifetime Prediction Methods Using Lab Data	25
		Lifetime Prediction Methods Using Field Data	27
		Lifetime Prediction Methods at Repurposing	28
4	Sun	nmary of Included Papers	31
	4.1	Paper A	31
	4.2	Paper B	32
	4.3	Paper C	32
5	Con	cluding Remarks and Future Work	35
Re	eferer	nces	39
	Pa	nners	55
••	10		55
Α	Inte	rpretable Battery Cycle Life Range Prediction Using Early Cell	
	Deg	radation Data	AL
	1		A3
	2	Theoretical Background	A8
		2.1 Quantile Regression Forest	A8
		2.2 Prediction Interval	A10
		2.3 Permutation Importance	A10

		2.4	Partial Dependence Plot	11
		2.5	Performance Evaluation Metrics	12
	3	Metho	odology and problem formulation	14
		3.1	Feature Engineering and Selection	14
		3.2	Problem Formulation	14
		3.3	Proposed PI Evaluation Criterion	16
		3.4	Hyperparameter Optimization	17
		3.5	Proposed expected battery cycle life of a charging protocolA1	18
	4	Exper	iments and results	18
		4.1	Battery Dataset	18
		4.2	Train-test Split	19
		4.3	Performance Evaluation and Results	19
		4.4	Correlation Analysis and Results	22
		4.5	Computational Aspects	26
	5	Mode	interpretation	26
	6	Applie	cation cases	29
	7	Concl	usion	33
	D-f-	noncor	Δ 9	34
	Reie	erences	$\cdots$	
	Reie	erences	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
в	Com	nparati	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using	
в	Com Mac	nparativ	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using earning Pipeline B	1
В	Com Mac	nparativ chine L Introd	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using earning Pipeline B luction	<b>1</b> 3
В	Com Mac 1 2	nparativ chine L Introd Batter	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B	<b>1</b> 3 7
В	Com Mac 1 2	nparativ chine L Introd Batter 2.1	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B	<b>1</b> 3 7
В	Com Mac 1 2	parativ chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B	<b>1</b> 3 7 7
в	Com Mac 1 2	nparativ chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B	<b>1</b> 3 7 7 7 7
в	Com Mac 1 2	nparativ chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         huction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1	<b>1</b> 3 7 7 7
В	Com Mac 1 2	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1	<b>1</b> 3 7 7 7
В	Com Mac 1 2	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Result	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1         s and discussion       B1	1 3 7 7 10 11
В	Com Mac 1 2 3	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Result 3.1	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using full 33-feature set       B1	1 3 7 7 10 11 13
В	Com Mac 1 2 3	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Result 3.1 3.2	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         buction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using full 33-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1	1 3 7 7 10 11 13 13
В	Com Mac 1 2 3	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Result 3.1 3.2 Concl	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using full 33-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1	1 7 7 10 13 13 14
В	Com Mac 1 2 3 4 Refe	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Result 3.1 3.2 Concl grences	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using full 33-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         usion       B1         Model       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         B3       B3         B4       B4         B5       B4         B4       B4	1 3777 10 13 13 14 20
В	Com Mac 1 2 3 4 Refe	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Result 3.1 3.2 Conclusioned grences	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         buction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using full 33-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         B1       B2         B2       B2         B3       B3         B4       B4         B4       B4         B4	1 777 10 11 13 14 17 20
в	Com Mac 1 2 3 4 Refe Battl	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Result 3.1 3.2 Concl erences	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using full 33-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction Using Unsupervised Time       B2         Battery cycle life prediction Using Unsupervised Time       B2         Battery cycle life prediction Using Unsupervised Time       B2	13777 710 113 1314 120
B	Com Mac 1 2 3 4 Refe Batt Serie	paratic chine L Introd Batter 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Result 3.1 3.2 Concl rences tery Ca es Segu	ve Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using         earning Pipeline       B         luction       B         ry dataset and machine learning pipeline       B         Battery dataset       B         Data preprocessing       B         Train-test split       B         Model selection       B1         Model performance evaluation       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using full 33-feature set       B1         Battery cycle life prediction using MIT 6-feature set       B1         usion       B1         example the prediction Using Unsupervised Time       B2         example the intification Curvature       C	<b>1</b> 377710 1314 1320 <b>1</b> 20 <b>1</b> 20 <b>1</b> 20

2	Batter	y Degradation Data
	2.1	Toyota Research Institute Dataset $\hdots \ldots \hdots \ldots \hdots C6$
	2.2	Sandia National Lab Dataset $\ .$
	2.3	Synthetic Dataset $\dots \dots \dots$
3	Metho	dology
	3.1	Change of Degradation Rate $\ \ldots \ \ldots \ \ldots \ \ldots \ C8$
	3.2	Curvature Approximation $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots $ C9
	3.3	$Definitions  \ldots  \ldots  \ldots  \ldots  \ldots  \ldots  C11$
4	Result	s and Discussion
	4.1	Capacity Knee Identification on Experimental Dataset . C15 $$
	4.2	Capacity Knee Identification on Synthetic Dataset $\ . \ . \ . \ C18$
5	Conclu	sion $\ldots \ldots C20$
References		

# Part I

# Overview

# CHAPTER 1

# Introduction

## 1.1 Motivation

For the purpose of further improving the energy efficiency of road transportation, reducing reliance on fossil fuels, and mitigating carbon emission, the commercialization of xEVs, i.e., all types of battery electric vehicles (BEVs), hybrid electric vehicles (HEVs), and plug-in hybrid electric vehicles (PHEVs), continues accelerating in the global market despite the economic repercussions of the pandemic [1]. Lithium-ion batteries have been the most widely used as the power source in xEVs and stationary energy storage systems, thanks to their key characteristics, such as high power and energy density, rapid response, and long lifetime [2]. However, as a result of complex interactions of underlying physical and chemical degradation mechanisms, their performance (e.g., available energy and available power) degrades over their service lives [3]. In some particular cases, an occurrence of sudden acceleration of capacity fade (called capacity knee) can result in accelerated performance degradation and even safety issues [4]. Therefore, understanding battery degradation processes, and providing lifetime prediction using early degradation data would enable many new possibilities throughout the battery life cycle. Four examples of such possibilities are rapid validation of new cell manufacturing processes and formation processes [5], early battery replacement planning [6], early battery repurposing planning [7], selection of high-cycle-life fast-charging protocol [8].

However, it is challenging to provide accurate battery lifetime prediction with only limited early degradation data. The main reason is that the degradation process of lithium-ion batteries is highly nonlinear with possibly little capacity fading at early cycles, under the impact of battery design (e.g., battery chemistry and battery geometry), battery manufacturing processes, and operating conditions in applications [5]. The significance and complexity of battery lifetime prediction using early degradation data have made itself an intensive research problem [9] [10] [11] [12] [13] [14] [15] [16] [17] [18] [19].

The battery lifetime prediction methods can be roughly divided into three categories, i.e., model-based methods, data-driven methods, and hybrid methods. Model-based methods typically start with developing a mathematical model (e.g., a physics-based, a semi-empirical, or an empirical model) that captures the battery degradation process, which is then incorporated into a recursive Bayesian filter framework, such as a particle filter [9] [10] [11]. More specifically, the battery model parameters are selected as a state vector being recursively updated with measured capacity data. The future capacity is then predicted and the battery lifetime is obtained when the predicted future capacity reaches a predefined end-of-life (EoL) threshold. Although battery lifetime prediction performance using model-based methods has been successfully demonstrated in the aforementioned studies, the methods still struggle to predict battery lifetime with high accuracy at an early stage, not only because of the limited data available in early life, but also because of the two-stage degradation process separated by the knee.

Instead of developing an explicit mathematical model to capture the battery degradation process in the first place, data-driven methods that are used in some studies directly learn a mapping function from input features extracted from battery early degradation data to the battery lifetime, given a training set of input-output pairs [12] [13] [14]. While in some other studies that also employ data-driven methods [15] [16], the degradation process is firstly divided into a fixed number of time windows, and then a mapping function is learned from input features extracted from time windows to corresponding capacity changes so that the whole future capacity fade trajectory can be forecasted. The battery lifetime is then obtained when the forecasted future capacity

reaches a predefined EoL threshold. Additionally, the uncertainty associated with battery lifetime prediction is quantified as the width of a confidence interval in some of the aforementioned studies, with a Gaussian distribution of battery lifetime assumed. However, the Gaussian distribution assumption of battery lifetime does not necessarily hold in practice [12].

The objective of hybrid methods is to leverage the strengths of several different models to provide superior lifetime prediction performance. Typically with the hybrid data-driven and model-based approach, a degradation model is incorporated into a recursive Bayesian filter framework (e.g., particle filter [17] [18], Kalman filter [19]), in which the data-driven model can be used for estimating the internal states of the battery from measurements [17], predicting the future measurements [17] [19] and as a replacement of a degradation model [18] in the model-based prediction case. The hybrid data-driven and model-based approach may potentially provide better prediction performance but is challenging to use in online applications due to its high computational effort.

Although advanced data-driven methods provide superior lifetime prediction performance, with possibly quantified uncertainty, in spite of minimum knowledge of underlying battery degradation mechanisms, the interpretability of learned data-driven models that are used for battery lifetime prediction is still under-explored in the existing literature. It could, though, facilitate degradation diagnostics and prognostics, and discoveries of new degradation mechanisms and their resulting pathways. Similarly, a generalized battery capacity knee identification method that leverages battery degradation prior knowledge to improve knee identification performance remains underdeveloped.

This thesis work aims to narrow the gaps indicated above by addressing the following research problems:

- battery lifetime prediction using early degradation data.
- battery capacity knee identification.

# **1.2 Thesis Contributions**

This thesis is based on three papers and major contributions are summarized as follows:

- With the advantage of not assuming any specific distribution of cycle life, a quantile regression forests (QRF) model is introduced to provide cycle life range prediction with uncertainty quantified as the width of the prediction interval, in addition to point predictions with high accuracy. The learned QRF model is later used in an example application for selecting the high-cycle-life fast-charging protocol (see Paper A).
- To interpret the learned QRF model for cycle life prediction, two modelagnostic interpretation techniques are employed to first rank individual feature importance and then quantitatively show the marginal effect each feature has on the predicted battery cycle life. The rationalization of the underlying battery degradation process agrees with what has been revealed by these two interpretation techniques (see Paper A).
- To make model selection easier prior to online deployment, a machine learning pipeline is proposed for automating the process of producing the best model among commonly-used machine learning models for both battery cycle life point prediction and range prediction. Simulation results show that quantile regression models are not only capable of providing cycle life point prediction with high accuracy but also cycle life range prediction with high reliability (see Paper B).
- As the concept of the capacity knee is largely related to the degradation rate of the capacity fade, we first use approximated curvature to measure the rate of change of degradation rate in discrete time, and then formulate the knee identification problem as an unsupervised time series segmentation problem given an assumption of three discrete states in the whole degradation process. By adopting the regime extracting algorithm, the locations of the state changes are found as the knee-onset and the knee itself on the capacity fade curve, respectively (See Paper C).

# 1.3 Thesis Outline

This thesis is divided into two parts, Part I provides motivation, an introduction, methodology, and conclusions; Part II includes papers on which this thesis is built. To be more specific about Part I,

- Chapter 1 motivates research problems that this thesis is addressing and provides background information;
- Chapter 2 reviews rechargeable lithium-ion automotive batteries;
- Chapter 3 reviews existing battery cell degradation diagnostics methods, capacity knee identification methods, and lifetime prediction methods;
- Chapter 4 provides a summary of papers on which this thesis is built;
- Chapter 5 concludes this thesis and recommends future work.

# CHAPTER 2

# Lithium-ion Batteries

Various types of rechargeable batteries have been used in electric vehicles (EVs). For example, lead-acid batteries are commonly used for starting, lighting, and ignition applications, nickel-metal hydride batteries have been used as the primary energy storage choice for hybrid electric vehicles (HEVs). Today lithium-ion batteries are the exclusive energy sources for the propulsion of plug-in hybrid electric vehicles (PHEVs) and battery electric vehicles (BEVs) [20].

Lithium-ion batteries have been widely used in different types of EVs, thanks to their outstanding characteristics, such as high energy and power density, high Coulombic efficiency (99%) and energy efficiency (up to 95%), as well as a wide range of different power to energy ratios [2]. In this chapter, only lithium-ion batteries used in different types of EVs will be discussed.

# 2.1 Battery Cell Materials

The lithium-ion battery cell consists of four major components [21]:

• The anode (or negative electrode): the reducing electrode that releases

electrons to the external circuit and undergoes oxidation during the electrochemical reaction (discharge).

- The cathode (or positive electrode): the oxidizing electrode that accepts electrons from the external circuit and undergoes reduction during the electrochemical reaction (discharge).
- The electrolyte: the ionic conductor that provides the medium for the transfer of ions between the negative and positive electrode inside the cell.
- The separator: a porous membrane that is placed between the negative and positive electrode to prevent short circuits.

The electrochemical reaction of a cell during discharge is also illustrated in Fig. 2.1.



Figure 2.1: Electrochemical reaction of a cell during discharge [21].

### Anode Materials

Currently, state-of-the-art negative electrode materials used in lithium-ion batteries are synthetic and artificial graphites, natural graphites, and amor-

phous carbons [22]. Synthetic and artificial graphites are the most commonly used negative electrode materials in EVs due to their high levels of purity and consistent quality [2]. A small amount of silicon is also added to the anode in some commercial cells in order to increase cell energy further [22]. Lithium titanate is used in some commercial cells, which makes these cells more suitable for power applications, such as in electric buses [22]. Lastly, lithium metal is considered as an ideal anode material for applications, especially in all-solid-state batteries that utilize ceramic or polymetric electrolytes [2].

### **Cathode Materials**

The cathode has been a bottleneck in terms of specific capacity since the commercialization of lithium-ion batteries. The most widely used positive electrode materials in EVs are lithium nickel manganese cobalt oxide (NMC), lithium manganese oxide (LMO), lithium nickel cobalt aluminum oxide (NCA), and lithium iron phosphate (LFP) [2]. Fig. 2.2 illustrates the energy density versus the specific energy of different cell chemistries at the positive electrode. Generally, a higher amount of Ni content implies a higher capacity. Therefore, a commonly employed strategy to maximize the energy content of NMC cathodes is to maximize the Ni content [23]. With outstanding rate capability at an affordable price, LMO is often blended with Ni-rich layered cathodes with the aim of increasing power density and safety [2]. While reducing the LMO content in cathode material blends will improve energy density further [2]. Currently, the state-of-the-art cathode materials are NCA which has the advantage of capacity retention, along with NMC-532 and NMC-622 [2]. Despite the relatively low volumetric capacity of LFP, its robustness offers a promising prospect in heavy-duty vehicle applications like buses and trucks, where its extended cycle life and excellent rate capability become advantageous [2].

### Electrolytes

Commercial lithium-ion batteries generally contain electrolytes that are based on lithium hexafluorophosphate (LiPF<sub>6</sub>) as conducting salt [24]. This conducting salt is dissolved in mixtures of cyclic and linear organic carbonate solvents which typically consist of ethylene carbonate (EC), dimethyl carbonate (DMC), diethyl carbonate (DEC), ethyl methyl carbonate (EMC) and propylene carbonate (PC) [25]. In carbonate-based electrolytes, the primary



Figure 2.2: Energy density versus specific energy of different cell chemistries at the positive electrode [2].

cost driver is  $\text{LiPF}_6$  whose price depends on the purity and composition [2].

#### Separators

When employing a liquid organic electrolyte in a lithium-ion battery cell, it is essential to place a porous membrane as a separator between the positive and negative electrode to avoid any electrical short circuits [26]. Currently, there are four main types of separators that are available, which vary in terms of chemistry and production process, i.e., microporous membranes, non-woven mats, ceramic-coated separators, and solid inorganic, polymeric or hybrid electrolytes [26]. The solid electrolytes that function as both a separator and an electrolyte are considered safer than the conventional setup of a separator and a liquid organic electrolyte [27]. Therefore, solid electrolytes are gaining more and more attention. However, major challenges such as high production costs remain to be overcome by technology breakthroughs [27].

# 2.2 Battery Cell Characterization Tests

The continuous advances in lithium-ion cell technology (e.g., new electrode material, cell design, and manufacture) motivate the need for non-invasive cell characterization tests in the lab, in which three parameters are typically measured, i.e., capacity, internal resistance/impedance, and open circuit volt-

age (OCV) [28]. These tests can be used for both characterizing initial cell performance and cell-to-cell variations, and tracking the evolution of cell performance (i.e., cell degradation) through reference performance tests (RPTs) [29]. Notably, there are different ways of conducting characterization tests, and consequently, capacity, resistance, and OCV measurements may vary from one to another depending on the specific experimental setup.

### **Capacity Tests**

Depending on ambient temperature and charge-discharge C-rate, the measured capacity of the same cell can be different, which captures different degradation information. Note that C-rate is defined as the current value which discharges a battery from a fully charged state to a fully discharge state in one hour [28]. Lower C-rates ( $\leq C/10$ ) provide thermodynamic information through loss of lithium inventory (LLI) and loss of active material (LAM), which enables incremental capacity analysis (ICA) [30] and differential voltage analysis (DVA) [31]. Higher C-rates ( $\geq C/10$ ) provide a combination of both thermodynamic information and kinetic information through impedance growth.

The experimental data obtained from constant-current capacity tests can be used for two purposes, i.e., modeling the battery degradation process using physics-based models, (semi-)empirical models, or machine learning models; understanding the causal relationship between battery usage profile (e.g., static cycling aging, dynamic cycling aging, storage aging) and capacity fade.

### Internal Resistance/Impedance Tests

Intrinsically, the power capability of a battery cell is associated with its impedance characteristics. The impedance of a cell determines the voltage response to a given current load, characterized by its amplitude, frequency, and time duration [28]. The resistive part (i.e., the real part of the complex impedance) directly contributes to the dissipative heat generation of a cell, and the resulting cell temperature increase while in use [32]. Moreover, the resistive part consists of pure ohmic resistance, charge transfer resistance, and entropy change [28]. Therefore, the cooling system design mainly depends on the resistive values of cell impedance.

Two well-established cell impedance measurement techniques are introduced

here.

### **Pulse Power Tests**

The pulse power tests were initially proposed by the United States Advanced Battery Consortium (USABC) [33], and are also known as hybrid pulse power characterization (HPPC). The tests measure the voltage response to a squarewave current load that is applied to a cell. The resistance is then obtained as the ratio of the measured voltage response to the applied current, which consists of three parts, i.e., ohmic resistance, charge transfer resistance, and polarization resistance [28]. The experimental data obtained from pulse power tests can be utilized to parameterize equivalent circuit models (ECMs) that are used to estimate the state of power (SoP) [34], and state of charge (SoC) of a cell [35]. Moreover, pulse power tests have also been employed to parameterize cell electro-thermal models [36], and characterize cell degradation through resistance rise [37].

### **Electrochemical Impedance Spectroscopy Tests**

Electrochemical impedance spectroscopy (EIS) tests were introduced to investigate the electrochemical behavior of a cell over a wide range of frequencies [28]. In EIS tests, a small amplitude sinusoidal potential as input stimulus is applied to an electrochemical cell. As a result, the current response in a linear or pseudo-linear system is a sinusoid with the same frequency but with a different amplitude and a phase shift relative to the input. The current response and the input voltage are then used to calculate the impedance of the cell in the frequency domain. The impedance spectrum of a cell is typically represented by a Nyquist plot that consists of the real and imaginary parts of the impedance. The experimental data obtained from EIS tests can be used to characterize the electrochemical dynamics of a cell [38], estimate cell temperature [39], parameterize ECMs [40], and identify cell degradation mechanisms [41] [42].

### **OCV** Tests

OCV tests measure the equilibrium voltage of a cell as a function of the SoC. At the cell level, the OCV curve is defined by OCV curves of two electrodes, the loading ratio between two electrodes, and an SoC offset between two electrodes [43], while at the electrode level, the OCV curve is defined as the potential difference between the electrode and the reference [44]. An example of the impact of changes of loading ratio and SoC offset on capacity loss is given in Ref. [28].

To understand the OCV curves, the definition of SoC is of equal importance. However, the definition of SoC in the literature varies from one to another. There are mainly four different SoC definitions in the literature, which are listed as follows:

- USABC definition: The ratio of the Ampere hours remaining in a cell at a given rate to the rated capacity under the same specified conditions [33].
- Thermodynamic definition: The ratio of the remaining intercalation sites for lithium ions to the total number of available intercalation sites [45].
- Low-rate definition: The ratio of the remaining exchangeable lithium ions to the maximum number of exchangeable lithium ions at a low rate (e.g., C/25) for a given potential window. [46].

The low-rate definition is generally applicable to half cells, full cells, and battery packs.

Two commonly used OCV measurement techniques are introduced here.

#### Galvanostatic Intermittent Titration Technique

One test procedure is proposed by USABC, i.e., after resting for one hour, the cell is discharged at 10% SoC increments and the voltage is recorded [47]. More accurate measurements of OCV can be achieved by reducing the SoC increments to less than 10% and increasing rest periods to longer than one hour [28]. However, to avoid prohibitively long test time, there is a trade-off between the accuracy of OCV measurements and the cost of longer rest periods and shorter SoC increments. The OCV curves obtained from GITT tests can be used to characterize cell performance (e.g., rate capabilities of a cell [48]), study OCV hysteresis of different chemistries [49], parameterize OCV models [44] and ECMs [50], and identify degradation mechanisms [51].

#### Pseudo-OCV Tests

Depending on the required accuracy of OCV measurements, the long test time of a GITT test may hinder its wide adoption in battery studies. In this regard, pseudo-OCV provides an alternative solution to obtain OCV curves with significantly less time, i.e., cycling a cell at a low charge and discharge rate (typically  $\leq C/25$ ) and then averaging the charge and discharge curve in order to address the cell hysteresis issue [30] [52]. The reason for the low current rate is to reduce the kinetic effects, electrode polarization, and heat generation due to ohmic resistance. The OCV curves obtained from pseudo-OCV tests can be used to identify and quantify degradation modes after taking their derivatives (e.g., incremental capacity analysis [30], differential voltage analysis [31]), improve model-based voltage estimation accuracy by including hysteresis effects [53], and estimate SoC [54].

# 2.3 Battery Cell Degradation Mechanisms and Modes

As a result of an intricate interplay of various physical and chemical degradation mechanisms, the performance of lithium-ion battery cells degrades, for example, cell capacity fade and cell resistance/impedance rise. Inside the cell, degradation mechanisms occur at different components, i.e., the anode, the cathode, the electrolyte, the separator, and the current collectors [55] [3]. However, considering the influence of the electrolyte and its own degradation mainly occurs in interaction with the electrodes, the degradation mechanisms of the cell are therefore discussed at the anode and cathode separately.

#### Degradation Mechanisms at the Anode

Graphite, an allotrope of carbon, is the primary material used for anodes in lithium-ion battery cells (see Subsection 2.1). As a result, degradation mechanisms at the graphite anode have been better studied than those at the cathode in the literature. However, it is generally difficult to generalize those degradation mechanisms that have been reported in the literature as each lithium-ion battery cell has its own cell design (e.g., chemistry and geometry) [43] and manufacture [56], which intrinsically has an impact on the cell degradation. Moreover, most of the literature focuses on the whole cells without investigating the anode and cathode respectively. Therefore, only the dominant degradation mechanisms at the anode are listed as follows [55]:

- solid electrolyte interphase (SEI) growth;
- SEI decomposition;
- electrolyte decomposition;
- binder decomposition;
- graphite exfoliation;
- lithium plating/dendrite formation;
- loss of electric contact;
- electrode particle cracking;
- corrosion of current collector.

### Degradation Mechanisms at the Cathode

Similarly, cathode materials (see Subsection 2.1) have a significant impact on the performance of lithium-ion battery cells. In the literature, lithium manganese oxides with spinel structure and lithium nickel cobalt mixed oxides with layered structures have been intensively studied. The dominant degradation mechanisms at the cathode of these materials are listed as follows [55]:

- electrolyte decomposition;
- binder decomposition;
- loss of electric contact;
- corrosion of current collector;
- structural disorder;
- electrode particle cracking;
- transition metal dissolution/dendrite formation.

The aforementioned dominant degradation mechanisms that occur at the anode or the cathode are illustrated in Fig. 2.3. Moreover, these degradation mechanisms are clustered into three degradation modes, which have unique and measurable effects on the OCV of lithium-ion cells and electrodes [3]. The three degradation modes are as follows:

- loss of lithium inventory;
- loss of active material of the negative electrode (LAM<sub>NE</sub>);
- loss of active material of the positive electrode (LAM<sub>PE</sub>).



Figure 2.3: Cause and effect of dominant degradation mechanisms and their associated degradation modes [3] [55] [43].

# chapter 3

# Methods

In this chapter, battery cell degradation diagnosis methods, capacity knee identification methods, and lifetime prediction methods are reviewed.

# 3.1 Battery Cell Degradation Diagnostics

The goal of battery cell degradation diagnostics is to identify and quantify degradation modes in a lithium-ion battery cell. Currently, diagnostic methods can be divided into three categories, i.e., post-mortem analysis, model-based analysis, and curve-based analysis [57].

### **Post-mortem Analysis**

Post-mortem analysis involves safely disassembling aged battery cells in a well-controlled clean environment and then carefully examining each of their components through material analysis, in order to identify and then quantify dominant degradation mechanisms [58] [59] [60]. According to the physico-chemical aspect, the post-mortem analysis can be further divided into three subcategories,

### **Morphology Analysis**

The morphology analysis is to examine the morphology of the electrode surface. Depending on different resolution requirements, optical microscopy [61], scanning electron microscopy [62], and transmission electron microscopy [63] are commonly used in morphology analysis.

### **Composition Analysis**

The composition analysis is to examine the element composition of active materials and their concentration distribution on the electrode surface and at different depths. Techniques such as energy dispersive X-ray spectroscopy [59], X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy [64], inductively coupled plasma- atomic emission spectroscopy [65] have been reported to be used in the composition analysis.

### Structure Analysis

The structure analysis is to examine the crystal structure on the surface, for which X-ray diffraction is commonly used [63].

### **Model-based Analysis**

The model-based diagnostic methods mainly involve electrochemical models derived from first principles using porous electrode theory (e.g., the Doyle-Fuller-Newman (DFN) model [66]) and equivalent circuit models [67].

### **Electrochemical Models**

Some of the electrochemical model parameters are important health indicators, which are closely related to the degradation of lithium-ion battery cells [68]. Therefore, identifying these aging parameters in electrochemical models and then correlating them with underlying degradation mechanisms and modes would facilitate battery degradation diagnosis. Some aging parameters in electrochemical models that have been identified in the literature are the volume fraction of active material at the anode [69], SEI resistance [69], the resistance of deposit layer [69], the diffusion coefficient of electrolyte [69], the diffusion coefficient of the solid phase [68], the electrochemical reaction rate constant [68], the cathode particle surface area [70], stoichiometry limits [70], and porosities of the cathode, separator, and anode [70].

#### **Equivalent Circuit Models**

The experimental data obtained from electrochemical impedance spectroscopy (EIS) tests contains rich information about cell degradation caused by internal resistance/impedance (see Subsubsection 2.2) and can therefore be used to identify cell degradation mechanisms [41] [42].

Typically, the impedance spectrum of a cell is represented by a Nyquist plot, which is often modeled by an equivalent circuit model (ECM). As a commonly-used model, the adapted Randles-equivalent circuit model (AR-ECM) is illustrated in Fig. 3.1, in which changes of four resistances (ohmic  $R_{\rm ohm}$ , SEI  $R_{\rm SEI}$ , charge-transfer  $R_{\rm ct}$ , and Warburg  $R_w$ ) are tracked to identify and quantify degradation mechanisms, i.e., ohmic resistance increase (ORI), loss of lithium inventory (LLI), and loss of active material (LAM) [41].



Figure 3.1: Using EIS impedance spectrum and ECM to identify degradation mechanisms [41].

### **Curve-based Analysis**

As it is illustrated in Fig. 3.2, most physics-based models generally capture the most dominant degradation mechanisms at the micro-scale [71] or even nano-scale [72]. However, previous studies have illustrated that meso-scale and macro-scale inhomogeneities in the structure of the electrodes caused by cell manufacture can have a significant impact on safety (e.g., thermal runaway [73]) and cell degradation in the long term (e.g., capacity knee occurrence [56]), which may not be captured by bottom-up physics-based models.



Figure 3.2: Mechanical properties of lithium-ion batteries at different length scales [74].

Curve-based analysis methods that utilize measurements from cell characterization tests (see Section 2.2) provide an alternative solution to cell degradation diagnosis. Examples of utilizing different measurements from cell characterization tests are:

- EIS impedance spectrum [42];
- discharge voltage curve [12];
- pseudo open circuit voltage (OCV) [3];
- derivatives of OCV or cell capacity, such as incremental capacity analysis (ICA) [30] and differential voltage analysis (DVA) [31].

# 3.2 Capacity Knee Identification Methods

As a result of a complex interplay of various physical and chemical degradation mechanisms (see Section 2.3), the performance of lithium-ion battery cells degrades over their lives, for example, capacity fade and resistance/impedance rise. In some cases, sudden acceleration of capacity fade (so-called capacity knee) is observed to occur, which results in accelerated performance degradation and even safety issues of a cell [4]. Therefore, avoiding or at least delaying the occurrence of the knee is essential to guarantee a long battery lifetime within safety constraints.

The IEEE Standard  $485^{\text{TM}}$ -2020 defines the capacity knee as the transition when "the capacity slowly declines throughout most of the battery's life, but begins to decrease rapidly in the latter stages" [75]. However, this definition only qualitatively describes what a capacity knee is, and therefore, is not applicable to knee identification. A mathematical definition of curvature is provided in Ref. [76], in which the knee is defined as the point of maximum curvature where a continuous function deviates the most from a straight line. For a continuous function f, the curvature  $\kappa(x)$  of f at any point, is defined as

$$\kappa(x) = \frac{f''(x)}{(1+f'(x)^2)^{1.5}}.$$
(3.1)

The curvature ((3.1)) at a point x can be either positive, negative, or 0, depending on the second derivative of the function f.

Although a knee can be mathematically well defined for continuous functions, it is challenging to identify the knee using Eqn (3.1) in practice. The reasons are as follows:

- Realistic battery capacity data is obtained as discrete data, either from direct measurements in the lab (see Subsection 2.2) or from real-time estimations in the field. Moreover, battery capacity data that is estimated in the field is also expected to be noisy due to highly varying battery usage profiles and fluctuating environmental conditions, and sometimes unevenly sampled if capacity data is only obtained from periodic diagnostic cycles [77].
- The curvature calculation using Eqn (3.1) requires both the first and second derivatives. Numerical differentiation amplifies the noise in the capacity data, which is especially problematic in the field where capacity

data may be noisier than in the lab. Interpolating or extrapolating capacity data due to uneven sampling may introduce additional errors that are subsequently amplified by numerical differentiation as well.

Therefore, it is not possible to identify the knee as the point of maximum curvature using Eqn (3.1) in practice.

To date, only few studies in the battery literature have attempted to identify the knee on the capacity fade curve, both in offline scenarios [76] [78] [79] [16], and online scenarios [76] [80]. In offline scenarios, the knee is identified given the complete capacity fade data of a cell with knee occurrence; while in online scenarios, the knee has to be identified on the fly whenever new capacity fade data is available during battery usage. A curvature-inspired algorithm is proposed in Ref. [76] for both online and offline knee identification, which is applicable to a wide range of systems including battery capacity knee identification. In Ref. [78], an empirical model that characterizes the capacity fade curve with consideration of knee point occurrence is first proposed. After fitting the empirical model with experimental data, the knee is identified offline as the intersection of two tangent lines at two points, i.e., the points with minimum and maximum absolute slope, respectively. In Ref. [80], a strip-shaped safety zone is first learned from experimental data (the height of IC curve versus cycle number), and the knee can be identified online as the last cycle of four consecutive cycles beyond the safety zone using the quantile regression method. In a more recent work [79], by directly fitting the Bacon and Watts model [81] to the complete capacity fade data, the knee is identified offline as the intersection of two straight lines. Finally, in Ref. [16] the capacity fade gradients at the early and late life are first fitted using linear regression, and their angle bisector is then calculated. The knee is identified offline as the intersection of their angle bisector and the complete capacity fade curve.

# 3.3 Lifetime Prediction Methods

Historically, battery lifetime prediction has been restricted to using relatively small lab data under well-controlled operating conditions. This section first reviews lifetime prediction methods using lab data and then discusses the challenges of lifetime prediction methods using field data, and potential second-life applications.

### Lifetime Prediction Methods Using Lab Data

In the context of an electric vehicle, the reduction of cell capacity can be translated into the reduction of maximum driving distance, while the impedance characteristics of a cell have a direct impact on the power capability. Therefore, cell capacity and cell resistance are commonly used for defining the stateof-health (SoH) of a lithium-ion cell. In this thesis, cell capacity as the primary SoH metric is investigated.

The battery degradation models in lifetime prediction methods using lab data can be roughly divided into four categories, i.e., physics-based models, semi-empirical models, empirical models, and machine learning models.

#### **Physics-based Models**

Broadly defined, physics-based models include electrochemical models derived from first principles using porous electrode theory (e.g., the Doyle-Fuller-Newman (DFN) model [66], single particle model (SPM) [82]), and equivalent circuit models (ECMs) [67].

The electrochemical models may be coupled with multiple mechanical or chemical degradation models that capture underlying degradation mechanisms, such as the SEI growth model [83] [84], lithium plating model [83] [85] [86] [87], and particle cracking [83] [71] [88]. After model parameterization and validation with experimental data of a specific cell, these models could be used to forecast the future capacity fade trajectory via model simulation under certain operating conditions [89] [90]. Then the battery lifetime is predicted as the time when the forecasted capacity reaches a predefined EoL threshold.

ECMs are lumped-element models with fewer parameters than those in electrochemical models, with the aim of capturing the electrical behavior of battery cells [91]. To achieve lifetime prediction, observers are first designed to estimate the internal states (e.g., state-of-charge (SoC) and internal resistance) of ECMs. Then the estimated internal states are used to identify an empirical health degradation model, which is lastly used to predict battery lifetime [92] [93] [94].

#### (Semi-)empirical Models

To achieve onboard battery lifetime prediction in a battery management system (BMS), empirical or semi-empirical models may be the most commonly used model type to capture the direct relationship between the operating conditions and the battery SoH with affordable computational cost. It is common in the literature that only cycling aging as the function of cycle number, or equivalent full cycle number, or Ah-throughput, is considered in empirical models, such as polynomial [95], exponential [9], logarithmic [10], and hybrid [96] models, while semi-empirical models often consider both calendar aging and cycling aging with square-root-of-time dependency due to SEI growth [97] and Arrhenius temperature dependency [98]. To develop a (semi-)empirical model for a specific type of lithium-ion cell, relevant stress factors need to be first identified for both calendar aging and cycling aging, for example, storage temperature [99] [100] [101], storage voltage [99], and storage SoC [100] [101] in calendar aging; charge and discharge C-rate [102] [100], average voltage [99], average SoC [100] [101], depth-of-discharge (DoD) [99] [102] [101], and ambient temperature [102] [100] [101] in cycling aging.

After parameterizing and validating these (semi-)empirical models with experimental data of a specific cell, they are incorporated into a recursive Bayesian filter framework, such as a particle filter [9] [10] [11]. The model parameters are then recursively updated with onboard measured capacity data. Lastly, the battery lifetime is predicted by identifying the point at which the predicted capacity reaches a predefined EoL threshold.

#### Machine Learning Models

Generally, machine learning models that have been used for battery lifetime prediction in the literature can be either non-probabilistic or probabilistic. Non-probabilistic machine learning models include autoregression based models [103] [104], elastic net [12], support vector regression [105] [106], random forest regression [107], gradient boosting regression tree [108], long short-term memory [109] [110], and recurrent neural network [111]. Probabilistic machine learning models include Gaussian process regression [15], relevance vector machine [112] [113], quantile regression forest [114], and Bayesian Neural Network [115].

Different from the aforementioned explicit health degradation models that

capture the battery degradation process in the first place, some studies use machine learning models to learn a mapping function directly from input features, extracted from early degradation data to the battery lifetime, given a training set of input-output pairs [12] [13] [14]. While in some other studies, the degradation process is firstly divided into a fixed number of time windows, and then a mapping function is learned from input features extracted from usage patterns (e.g., the time spent within certain voltage, current, and temperature ranges) to capacity changes in the corresponding time windows [15] [16]. In this way, the whole future capacity fade trajectory can be forecasted, and the battery lifetime is then predicted as the time when the forecasted capacity reaches a predefined EoL threshold.

### Lifetime Prediction Methods Using Field Data

In contrast to high-quality lab data under well-controlled operating conditions, battery lifetime prediction using field data that contains realistic battery usage profiles in first-life in-vehicle applications and second-life stationary applications faces several issues:

- The field data is expected to be noisy due to highly varying battery usage profiles and fluctuating environmental conditions, sometimes missing due to long time parking, and even corrupted because of faulty hardware or software.
- Unlike lab data, which is usually measured at the cell level, field data is measured at multi-levels, and therefore contains heterogeneity information within a module or a pack. It is therefore challenging for a pre-estimated model using lab data at the cell level to make accurate lifetime predictions using field data at multi-levels.
- To track the evolution of cell degradation throughout its life in the lab, regular reference performance tests (RPTs) are usually conducted, in which three parameters are typically measured, i.e., capacity, internal resistance/impedance, and OCV (see Section 2.2). However, the aforementioned ground truth is lacking in the field, which is required to verify lifetime prediction methods and validate lifetime prediction performance.

In comparison to a large number of studies about battery lifetime prediction using lab data, existing studies that achieve battery lifetime prediction using field data are scarce due to the lack of publicly available battery data in the field that includes battery usage data and health data. Nevertheless, machine learning models with input features that are independent of battery chemistry, usage, or history (e.g., from partial SoC windows [116] [16], or (partial) charging phase [117] [118] [119] [120] [121], or histogram data [15] [16] [122]) have shown great promise for battery lifetime prediction using field data. Alternatively, it is hypothesized that the hybrid data-driven and physics-based approach can potentially lead to performance improvement for lifetime prediction by leveraging the advantages of both. Parameterizing physics-based models requires a relatively small amount of data, which can be used to generate synthetic data for machine learning models. Health-related model parameters can be inferred online and provide physics-informed input features to machine learning models. In contrast, machine learning models are relatively easy to implement and can discover degradation mechanisms and their resulting pathways [114]. Therefore, machine learning models can be advantageous in enhancing and complementing the capability of physics-based models [123]. In this regard, some exemplary architectures include physicsinformed neural networks [124], neural ordinary differential equations [125], and universal differential equations [126]. The development of these hybrid architectures is expected to accelerate thanks to their key advantage of extrapolating outside the training data much more accurately than machine learning models.

### Lifetime Prediction Methods at Repurposing

With the accelerated uptake of xEVs, i.e., all types of pure electric vehicles (BEVs), hybrid electric vehicles (HEVs), and plug-in hybrid electric vehicles (PHEVs), in the global market despite the economic repercussions of the pandemic [127], a growing number of retired xEV batteries need to be handled properly. Instead of being recycled, an ideal scenario would be that a fraction of retired xEV batteries can be repurposed to less-demanding second-life applications in stationary battery energy storage systems (BESSs). At the same time, some revenue could be fed back to the xEV manufacturers, which may reduce xEV prices, and thereby make xEVs more competitive [128].

As one of the technical barriers of repurposing, battery lifetime prediction

for its intended second-life application faces two major issues:

- Although the Global Battery Alliance has taken the initiative to enable battery data sharing using the battery passport [129], historical battery data that may contain information on its degradation pathway caused by first-life usage may still be unavailable or limited due to, for example, proprietary reason. Without additional battery characterization tests (see Section 2.2), battery lifetime prediction for its intended second-life application may therefore be highly uncertain.
- The operating conditions for batteries will most likely differ significantly between their first lives in xEVs and their second lives in stationary BESSs. Representative load profiles may need to be extracted from different types of second-life applications and then used in lab tests to characterize second-life battery degradation in each type of second-life application.

# CHAPTER 4

# Summary of Included Papers

This chapter provides a summary of the included papers.

### 4.1 Paper A

**Huang Zhang**, Yang Su, Faisal Altaf, Torsten Wik, Sébastien Gros Interpretable Battery Cycle Life Range Prediction Using Early Cell Degradation Data *Accepted in IEEE Transactions on Transportation Electrification, Dec.* 2022.

Battery lifetime prediction using early degradation data has many applications throughout the battery product life cycle. To address this research problem, the quantile regression forests (QRF) model is introduced in this paper to provide cycle life range prediction with uncertainty quantified as the width of the prediction interval, in addition to point predictions with high accuracy. The prediction performance of the QRF model is demonstrated on a publicly available battery dataset under realistic fast-charging protocols. Using two model-agnostic interpretation techniques, the two most important input features are identified and their effect on predicted battery cycle life is quantitatively investigated. An important advantage of this method compared to others is that no assumptions on the statistical distribution have to be made, which otherwise easily corrupts uncertainty estimates.

# 4.2 Paper B

**Huang Zhang**, Faisal Altaf, Torsten Wik, Sébastien Gros Comparative Analysis of Battery Cycle Life Early Prediction Using Machine Learning Pipeline *Accepted in 22nd IFAC World Congress, Yokohama, Japan, Jul. 2023*.

Lithium-ion battery system is one of the most critical but expensive components for both electric vehicles and stationary energy storage applications. In this paper, to produce the best model for both battery cycle life point prediction and range prediction (i.e., confidence intervals or prediction intervals), a pipeline-based approach is proposed, in which a full 33-feature set is generated manually based on battery degradation knowledge, and then used to learn the best model among five machine learning (ML) models that have been reported in the battery lifetime prediction literature, and two quantile regression models for battery cycle life prediction. The calibration and sharpness property of battery cycle life range prediction is properly evaluated by their coverage probability and width respectively. The experimental results show that the gradient boosting regression tree model provides the best point prediction performance, while the quantile regression forest model provides the best range prediction performance with both full 33-feature set and the MIT 6-feature set extracted by Severson et al. [12].

# 4.3 Paper C

**Huang Zhang**, Faisal Altaf, Torsten Wik, Sébastien Gros Battery Capacity Knee Identification Using Unsupervised Time Series Segmentation on Degradation Curvature *Manuscript for submission, May. 2023*.

Battery capacity knee occurrence can have a significant impact on safety and profitability in battery usage. To address potential concerns regarding possible capacity knee occurrence, a generalized capacity knee identification algorithm is proposed in this paper. With one experimental battery dataset of NMC cells, it is demonstrated that our proposed capacity knee identification algorithm successfully identified the knee while the state-of-the-art algorithm fails to identify it. The method also provides an estimate of the knee-onset, which can give an early warning of accelerated degradation and thus have significant economic impact in early battery replacement planning, and also battery repurposing to second-life applications. Lastly, the capacity kneeonsets and capacity knees that are identified using our proposed algorithm on lab data can also be used to systematically evaluate the knee prediction performance of both model-based methods and data-driven methods.

# CHAPTER 5

## Concluding Remarks and Future Work

Lithium-ion battery lifetime prediction using early degradation data offers many new possibilities throughout the battery lifecycle. However, it is challenging to provide accurate battery lifetime prediction with only small amounts of degradation data at early cycles due to the complex degradation process with the possible accelerated degradation rate at late cycles. At the same time, battery capacity knee occurrence can have a significant impact on safety and profitability in battery usage. In this thesis, we address the problem of battery lifetime prediction using early degradation data, the quantile regression forests (QRF) model is introduced for battery cycle life prediction with uncertainty quantified. Additionally, two model-agnostic interpretation techniques are employed to interpret the learned QRF model for cycle life prediction. Lastly, a machine learning pipeline is proposed for automating the process of producing the best model among commonly-used machine learning models for battery cycle life prediction. We also propose a generalized capacity knee identification algorithm that leverages battery degradation prior knowledge to address concerns arising from possible capacity knee occurrence in battery usage.

The prediction performance of the QRF model is demonstrated on a pub-

licly available battery dataset under realistic fast-charging protocols. In addition to battery cycle life point prediction with high accuracy, the QRF model also provides range prediction with uncertainty quantified as the width of the prediction interval, without assuming any specific distribution of battery cycle life. The learned QRF model is then used in an example application for selecting the high-cycle-life fast-charging protocol. Using model-agnostics interpretation techniques, the two most important input features are identified and their effects on predicted battery cycle life are quantitatively investigated. It is worth mentioning that these model-agnostic interpretation techniques can be easily used for other advanced machine learning models with the aim of finding important features and revealing battery degradation mechanisms. Further comparative analysis of battery lifetime prediction using the proposed machine learning pipeline shows that quantile regression models, such as QRF, are capable of providing both cycle life point prediction with high accuracy and cycle life range prediction with high reliability. The proposed capacity knee identification algorithm is benchmarked to the state-of-the-art knee identification algorithm on both experimental degradation data of both LFP and NMC cells, and synthetic degradation data. The capacity knee-onsets identified using our proposed algorithm can give a much earlier warning of accelerated degradation, which can have significant economic value in early battery classification, early battery replacement planning, and even early battery repurposing to second-life applications.

Finally, there are several improvements that can be made in future work. Firstly, the battery dataset used in this work is relatively small with cells tested at an ambient temperature of 30 °C. A larger battery dataset with cells tested at ambient temperatures other than 30 °C is desired for validating the consistent prediction performance of the QRF model and effectiveness of the two interpretation techniques. Secondly, calendar aging during any dedicated resting period for a long time (e.g., during storage) is not considered in this work. Its impact on the prediction performance of the QRF model also needs to be investigated. Thirdly, it would be interesting to compare the prediction performance of a hybrid model that claims to leverage the strength of both physics-based degradation models and data-driven models with that of the QRF model only, as in this work. Fourthly, based on a relatively small lab dataset under well-controlled operating conditions, a full 33-feature set was manually extracted in this work. However, this feature set may be difficult to extract from the field data due to the fact that battery usage in real-world applications has less controlled conditions, less accurate sensors, and possible data corruption. A new feature set that enables battery lifetime prediction in the field as a function of a realistic battery usage profile will be needed. Lastly, the effectiveness of our proposed capacity knee identification algorithm has been successfully validated on experimental datasets of two chemistry types under a well-controlled lab environment. It is recommended that battery degradation data obtained from dynamic cycling tests under realistic driving profiles should also be explored.

# References

- E. M. Bibra, E. Connelly, S. Dhir, M. Drtil, P. Henriot, I. Hwang, J.-B. Le Marois, S. McBain, L. Paoli, and J. Teter, "Global EV outlook 2022: Securing supplies for an electric future," 2022.
- [2] R. Schmuch, R. Wagner, G. Hörpel, T. Placke, and M. Winter, "Performance and cost of materials for lithium-based rechargeable automotive batteries," *Nature Energy*, vol. 3, no. 4, pp. 267–278, 2018.
- [3] C. R. Birkl, M. R. Roberts, E. McTurk, P. G. Bruce, and D. A. Howey, "Degradation diagnostics for lithium ion cells," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 341, pp. 373–386, 2017.
- [4] E. Martinez-Laserna, E. Sarasketa-Zabala, I. V. Sarria, D.-I. Stroe, M. Swierczynski, A. Warnecke, J.-M. Timmermans, S. Goutam, N. Omar, and P. Rodriguez, "Technical viability of battery second life: A study from the ageing perspective," *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, vol. 54, no. 3, pp. 2703–2713, 2018.
- [5] X. Han, L. Lu, Y. Zheng, X. Feng, Z. Li, J. Li, and M. Ouyang, "A review on the key issues of the lithium ion battery degradation among the whole life cycle," *ETransportation*, vol. 1, p. 100005, 2019.
- [6] R. Fallahifar and M. Kalantar, "Optimal planning of lithium ion battery energy storage for microgrid applications: Considering capacity degradation," *Journal of Energy Storage*, vol. 57, p. 106 103, 2023.

- [7] Y. Hua, X. Liu, S. Zhou, Y. Huang, H. Ling, and S. Yang, "Toward sustainable reuse of retired lithium-ion batteries from electric vehicles," *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, vol. 168, p. 105 249, 2021.
- [8] P. M. Attia, A. Grover, N. Jin, K. A. Severson, T. M. Markov, Y.-H. Liao, M. H. Chen, B. Cheong, N. Perkins, Z. Yang, *et al.*, "Closed-loop optimization of fast-charging protocols for batteries with machine learning," *Nature*, vol. 578, no. 7795, pp. 397–402, 2020.
- [9] W. He, N. Williard, M. Osterman, and M. Pecht, "Prognostics of lithium-ion batteries based on dempster–shafer theory and the bayesian monte carlo method," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 196, no. 23, pp. 10314–10321, 2011.
- [10] F. Yang, D. Wang, Y. Xing, and K.-L. Tsui, "Prognostics of li (nimnco) o2-based lithium-ion batteries using a novel battery degradation model," *Microelectronics Reliability*, vol. 70, pp. 70–78, 2017.
- [11] F. Yang, X. Song, G. Dong, and K.-L. Tsui, "A coulombic efficiencybased model for prognostics and health estimation of lithium-ion batteries," *Energy*, vol. 171, pp. 1173–1182, 2019.
- [12] K. A. Severson, P. M. Attia, N. Jin, N. Perkins, B. Jiang, Z. Yang, M. H. Chen, M. Aykol, P. K. Herring, D. Fraggedakis, *et al.*, "Datadriven prediction of battery cycle life before capacity degradation," *Nature Energy*, vol. 4, no. 5, pp. 383–391, 2019.
- [13] Z. Fei, F. Yang, K.-L. Tsui, L. Li, and Z. Zhang, "Early prediction of battery lifetime via a machine learning based framework," *Energy*, vol. 225, p. 120 205, 2021.
- [14] N. H. Paulson, J. Kubal, L. Ward, S. Saxena, W. Lu, and S. J. Babinec, "Feature engineering for machine learning enabled early prediction of battery lifetime," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 527, p. 231 127, 2022.
- [15] R. R. Richardson, M. A. Osborne, and D. A. Howey, "Battery health prediction under generalized conditions using a gaussian process transition model," *Journal of Energy Storage*, vol. 23, pp. 320–328, 2019.
- [16] S. Greenbank and D. Howey, "Automated feature extraction and selection for data-driven models of rapid battery capacity fade and end of life," *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics*, vol. 18, no. 5, pp. 2965–2973, 2021.

- [17] L. Liao and F. Köttig, "A hybrid framework combining data-driven and model-based methods for system remaining useful life prediction," *Applied Soft Computing*, vol. 44, pp. 191–199, 2016.
- [18] J. Wei, G. Dong, and Z. Chen, "Remaining useful life prediction and state of health diagnosis for lithium-ion batteries using particle filter and support vector regression," *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 65, no. 7, pp. 5634–5643, 2017.
- [19] X. Zheng, H. Wu, and Y. Chen, "Remaining useful life prediction of lithium-ion battery using a hybrid model-based filtering and datadriven approach," in 2017 11th Asian Control Conference (ASCC), IEEE, 2017, pp. 2698–2703.
- [20] B. Scrosati, J. Garche, and W. Tillmetz, Advances in battery technologies for electric vehicles. Woodhead Publishing, 2015.
- [21] K. W. Beard, Linden's handbook of batteries. McGraw-Hill Education, 2019.
- [22] G. E. Blomgren, "The development and future of lithium ion batteries," Journal of The Electrochemical Society, vol. 164, no. 1, A5019, 2016.
- [23] H.-J. Noh, S. Youn, C. S. Yoon, and Y.-K. Sun, "Comparison of the structural and electrochemical properties of layered li [nixcoymnz] o2 (x= 1/3, 0.5, 0.6, 0.7, 0.8 and 0.85) cathode material for lithium-ion batteries," *Journal of power sources*, vol. 233, pp. 121–130, 2013.
- [24] K. Xu, "Electrolytes and interphases in li-ion batteries and beyond," *Chemical reviews*, vol. 114, no. 23, pp. 11503–11618, 2014.
- [25] G. Zubi, R. Dufo-López, M. Carvalho, and G. Pasaoglu, "The lithiumion battery: State of the art and future perspectives," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 89, pp. 292–308, 2018.
- [26] H. Lee, M. Yanilmaz, O. Toprakci, K. Fu, and X. Zhang, "A review of recent developments in membrane separators for rechargeable lithiumion batteries," *Energy & Environmental Science*, vol. 7, no. 12, pp. 3857– 3886, 2014.
- [27] J. Janek and W. G. Zeier, "A solid future for battery development," *Nature Energy*, vol. 1, no. 9, pp. 1–4, 2016.

- [28] A. Barai, K. Uddin, M. Dubarry, L. Somerville, A. McGordon, P. Jennings, and I. Bloom, "A comparison of methodologies for the noninvasive characterisation of commercial li-ion cells," *Progress in Energy* and Combustion Science, vol. 72, pp. 1–31, 2019.
- [29] J. Groot, State-of-health estimation of li-ion batteries: Cycle life test methods. Chalmers Tekniska Högskola (Sweden), 2012.
- [30] M. Dubarry, V. Svoboda, R. Hwu, and B. Y. Liaw, "Incremental capacity analysis and close-to-equilibrium ocv measurements to quantify capacity fade in commercial rechargeable lithium batteries," *Electrochemical and solid-state letters*, vol. 9, no. 10, A454, 2006.
- [31] I. Bloom, A. N. Jansen, D. P. Abraham, J. Knuth, S. A. Jones, V. S. Battaglia, and G. L. Henriksen, "Differential voltage analyses of high-power, lithium-ion cells: 1. technique and application," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 139, no. 1-2, pp. 295–303, 2005.
- [32] K. Uddin, L. Somerville, A. Barai, M. Lain, T. Ashwin, P. Jennings, and J. Marco, "The impact of high-frequency-high-current perturbations on film formation at the negative electrode-electrolyte interface," *Electrochimica Acta*, vol. 233, pp. 1–12, 2017.
- [33] U. S. A. B. Consortium *et al.*, "Electric vehicle battery test procedures manual," USABC, Jan, 1996.
- [34] F. Sun, R. Xiong, H. He, W. Li, and J. E. E. Aussems, "Model-based dynamic multi-parameter method for peak power estimation of lithium– ion batteries," *Applied Energy*, vol. 96, pp. 378–386, 2012.
- [35] X. Lin, Y. Tang, J. Ren, and Y. Wei, "State of charge estimation with the adaptive unscented kalman filter based on an accurate equivalent circuit model," *Journal of Energy Storage*, vol. 41, p. 102840, 2021.
- [36] Y. Ye, Y. Shi, N. Cai, J. Lee, and X. He, "Electro-thermal modeling and experimental validation for lithium ion battery," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 199, pp. 227–238, 2012.
- [37] J. Wang, J. Purewal, P. Liu, J. Hicks-Garner, S. Soukazian, E. Sherman, A. Sorenson, L. Vu, H. Tataria, and M. W. Verbrugge, "Degradation of lithium ion batteries employing graphite negatives and nickelcobalt-manganese oxide+ spinel manganese oxide positives: Part 1, ag-

ing mechanisms and life estimation," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 269, pp. 937–948, 2014.

- [38] Z. Deng, Z. Zhang, Y. Lai, J. Liu, J. Li, and Y. Liu, "Electrochemical impedance spectroscopy study of a lithium/sulfur battery: Modeling and analysis of capacity fading," *Journal of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 160, no. 4, A553, 2013.
- [39] H. Beelen, L. Raijmakers, M. Donkers, P. Notten, and H. Bergveld, "A comparison and accuracy analysis of impedance-based temperature estimation methods for li-ion batteries," *Applied Energy*, vol. 175, pp. 128–140, 2016.
- [40] S. Alavi, C. Birkl, and D. Howey, "Time-domain fitting of battery electrochemical impedance models," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 288, pp. 345–352, 2015.
- [41] C. Pastor-Fernández, W. D. Widanage, J. Marco, M.-Á. Gama-Valdez, and G. H. Chouchelamane, "Identification and quantification of ageing mechanisms in lithium-ion batteries using the EIS technique," in 2016 IEEE Transportation Electrification Conference and Expo (ITEC), IEEE, 2016, pp. 1–6.
- [42] Y. Zhang, Q. Tang, Y. Zhang, J. Wang, U. Stimming, and A. A. Lee, "Identifying degradation patterns of lithium ion batteries from impedance spectroscopy using machine learning," *Nature communications*, vol. 11, no. 1, p. 1706, 2020.
- [43] M. Dubarry, C. Truchot, and B. Y. Liaw, "Synthesize battery degradation modes via a diagnostic and prognostic model," *Journal of power* sources, vol. 219, pp. 204–216, 2012.
- [44] C. R. Birkl, E. McTurk, M. Roberts, P. G. Bruce, and D. A. Howey, "A parametric open circuit voltage model for lithium ion batteries," *Journal of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 162, no. 12, A2271, 2015.
- [45] M. Dubarry, V. Svoboda, R. Hwu, and B. Y. Liaw, "Capacity loss in rechargeable lithium cells during cycle life testing: The importance of determining state-of-charge," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 174, no. 2, pp. 1121–1125, 2007.

- [46] C. Truchot, M. Dubarry, and B. Y. Liaw, "State-of-charge estimation and uncertainty for lithium-ion battery strings," *Applied Energy*, vol. 119, pp. 218–227, 2014.
- [47] W. Lee, "United states advanced battery consortium battery test manual for electric vehicles," Idaho National Laboratory, Tech. Rep., 2020.
- [48] S. Lim, J.-H. Kim, Y. Yamada, H. Munakata, Y.-S. Lee, S.-S. Kim, and K. Kanamura, "Improvement of rate capability by graphite foam anode for li secondary batteries," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 355, pp. 164–170, 2017.
- [49] A. Barai, W. D. Widanage, J. Marco, A. McGordon, and P. Jennings, "A study of the open circuit voltage characterization technique and hysteresis assessment of lithium-ion cells," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 295, pp. 99–107, 2015.
- [50] F.-A. LeBel, P. Messier, A. Sari, and J. P. F. Trovão, "Lithium-ion cell equivalent circuit model identification by galvanostatic intermittent titration technique," *Journal of Energy Storage*, vol. 54, p. 105303, 2022.
- [51] B. Rumberg, B. Epding, I. Stradtmann, and A. Kwade, "Identification of li ion battery cell aging mechanisms by half-cell and full-cell open-circuit-voltage characteristic analysis," *Journal of Energy Stor*age, vol. 25, p. 100 890, 2019.
- [52] M. Dubarry and B. Y. Liaw, "Identify capacity fading mechanism in a commercial lifepod cell," *Journal of power sources*, vol. 194, no. 1, pp. 541–549, 2009.
- [53] M. Garciéa-Plaza, J. E.-G. Carrasco, A. Peña-Asensio, J. Alonso-Martiénez, and S. A. Gómez, "Hysteresis effect influence on electrochemical battery modeling," *Electric Power Systems Research*, vol. 152, pp. 27– 35, 2017.
- [54] Y. Xing, W. He, M. Pecht, and K. L. Tsui, "State of charge estimation of lithium-ion batteries using the open-circuit voltage at various ambient temperatures," *Applied Energy*, vol. 113, pp. 106–115, 2014.

- [55] J. Vetter, P. Novák, M. R. Wagner, C. Veit, K.-C. Möller, J. Besenhard, M. Winter, M. Wohlfahrt-Mehrens, C. Vogler, and A. Hammouche, "Ageing mechanisms in lithium-ion batteries," *Journal of power sources*, vol. 147, no. 1-2, pp. 269–281, 2005.
- [56] T. C. Bach, S. F. Schuster, E. Fleder, J. Müller, M. J. Brand, H. Lorrmann, A. Jossen, and G. Sextl, "Nonlinear aging of cylindrical lithium-ion cells linked to heterogeneous compression," *Journal of Energy Storage*, vol. 5, pp. 212–223, 2016.
- [57] R. Xiong, Y. Pan, W. Shen, H. Li, and F. Sun, "Lithium-ion battery aging mechanisms and diagnosis method for automotive applications: Recent advances and perspectives," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 131, p. 110048, 2020.
- [58] T. Waldmann, M. Wilka, M. Kasper, M. Fleischhammer, and M. Wohlfahrt-Mehrens, "Temperature dependent ageing mechanisms in lithiumion batteries–a post-mortem study," *Journal of power sources*, vol. 262, pp. 129–135, 2014.
- [59] T. Waldmann, A. Iturrondobeitia, M. Kasper, N. Ghanbari, F. Aguesse, E. Bekaert, L. Daniel, S. Genies, I. J. Gordon, M. W. Löble, et al., "Post-mortem analysis of aged lithium-ion batteries: Disassembly methodology and physico-chemical analysis techniques," *Journal of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 163, no. 10, A2149, 2016.
- [60] T. Waldmann, J. B. Quinn, K. Richter, M. Kasper, A. Tost, A. Klein, and M. Wohlfahrt-Mehrens, "Electrochemical, post-mortem, and arc analysis of li-ion cell safety in second-life applications," *Journal of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 164, no. 13, A3154, 2017.
- [61] T. Waldmann, N. Ghanbari, M. Kasper, and M. Wohlfahrt-Mehrens, "Correlations between electrochemical data and results from post-mortem analysis of aged lithium-ion batteries," *Journal of the Electrochemical Society*, vol. 162, no. 8, A1500, 2015.
- [62] U. Golla-Schindler, D. Zeibig, L. Prickler, S. Behn, T. Bernthaler, and G. Schneider, "Characterization of degeneration phenomena in lithiumion batteries by combined microscopic techniques," *Micron*, vol. 113, pp. 10–19, 2018.

- [63] M. S. D. Darma, M. Lang, K. Kleiner, L. Mereacre, V. Liebau, F. Fauth, T. Bergfeldt, and H. Ehrenberg, "The influence of cycling temperature and cycling rate on the phase specific degradation of a positive electrode in lithium ion batteries: A post mortem analysis," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 327, pp. 714–725, 2016.
- [64] T. Schwieters, M. Evertz, M. Mense, M. Winter, and S. Nowak, "Lithium loss in the solid electrolyte interphase: Lithium quantification of aged lithium ion battery graphite electrodes by means of laser ablation inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry and inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy," *Journal of power sources*, vol. 356, pp. 47–55, 2017.
- [65] N. Kimura, E. Seki, H. Konishi, T. Hirano, S. Takahashi, A. Ueda, and T. Horiba, "Cycle deterioration analysis of 0.6 ah-class lithium-ion cells with cell chemistry of lini0. 6co0. 2mn0. 2o2-based/graphite," *Journal* of Power Sources, vol. 332, pp. 187–192, 2016.
- [66] M. Doyle and J. Newman, "The use of mathematical modeling in the design of lithium/polymer battery systems," *Electrochimica Acta*, vol. 40, no. 13-14, pp. 2191–2196, 1995.
- [67] B. Y. Liaw, G. Nagasubramanian, R. G. Jungst, and D. H. Doughty, "Modeling of lithium ion cells—a simple equivalent-circuit model approach," *Solid state ionics*, vol. 175, no. 1-4, pp. 835–839, 2004.
- [68] R. Xiong, L. Li, Z. Li, Q. Yu, and H. Mu, "An electrochemical model based degradation state identification method of lithium-ion battery for all-climate electric vehicles application," *Applied energy*, vol. 219, pp. 264–275, 2018.
- [69] R. Fu, S.-Y. Choe, V. Agubra, and J. Fergus, "Modeling of degradation effects considering side reactions for a pouch type li-ion polymer battery with carbon anode," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 261, pp. 120–135, 2014.
- [70] J. Kim, H. Chun, M. Kim, S. Han, J.-W. Lee, and T.-K. Lee, "Effective and practical parameters of electrochemical li-ion battery models for degradation diagnosis," *Journal of Energy Storage*, vol. 42, p. 103 077, 2021.

- [71] R. Deshpande, M. Verbrugge, Y.-T. Cheng, J. Wang, and P. Liu, "Battery cycle life prediction with coupled chemical degradation and fatigue mechanics," *Journal of the Electrochemical Society*, vol. 159, no. 10, A1730, 2012.
- [72] M. Safari, M. Morcrette, A. Teyssot, and C. Delacourt, "Multimodal physics-based aging model for life prediction of li-ion batteries," *Jour*nal of The Electrochemical Society, vol. 156, no. 3, A145, 2008.
- [73] S. J. Harris and P. Lu, "Effects of inhomogeneities-nanoscale to mesoscale-on the durability of li-ion batteries," *The Journal of Physical Chemistry C*, vol. 117, no. 13, pp. 6481–6492, 2013.
- [74] J. Zhu, T. Wierzbicki, and W. Li, "A review of safety-focused mechanical modeling of commercial lithium-ion batteries," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 378, pp. 153–168, 2018.
- [75] IEEE Power and Energy Society, "IEEE Recommended Practice for Sizing Lead-Acid Batteries for Stationary Applications," *IEEE Std 485-2020 (Revision of IEEE Std 485-2010)*, pp. 1–69, 2020.
- [76] V. Satopaa, J. Albrecht, D. Irwin, and B. Raghavan, "Finding a" kneedle" in a haystack: Detecting knee points in system behavior," in 2011 31st international conference on distributed computing systems workshops, IEEE, 2011, pp. 166–171.
- [77] W. Yan, B. Zhang, X. Wang, W. Dou, and J. Wang, "Lebesgue-sampling-based diagnosis and prognosis for lithium-ion batteries," *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 63, no. 3, pp. 1804–1812, 2015.
- [78] W. Diao, S. Saxena, B. Han, and M. Pecht, "Algorithm to determine the knee point on capacity fade curves of lithium-ion cells," *Energies*, vol. 12, no. 15, p. 2910, 2019.
- [79] P. Fermién-Cueto, E. McTurk, M. Allerhand, E. Medina-Lopez, M. F. Anjos, J. Sylvester, and G. Dos Reis, "Identification and machine learning prediction of knee-point and knee-onset in capacity degradation curves of lithium-ion cells," *Energy and AI*, vol. 1, p. 100006, 2020.
- [80] C. Zhang, Y. Wang, Y. Gao, F. Wang, B. Mu, and W. Zhang, "Accelerated fading recognition for lithium-ion batteries with nickel-cobaltmanganese cathode using quantile regression method," *Applied Energy*, vol. 256, p. 113 841, 2019.

- [81] D. W. Bacon and D. G. Watts, "Estimating the transition between two intersecting straight lines," *Biometrika*, vol. 58, no. 3, pp. 525– 534, 1971.
- [82] S. G. Marquis, V. Sulzer, R. Timms, C. P. Please, and S. J. Chapman, "An asymptotic derivation of a single particle model with electrolyte," *Journal of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 166, no. 15, A3693, 2019.
- [83] J. M. Reniers, G. Mulder, and D. A. Howey, "Review and performance comparison of mechanical-chemical degradation models for lithium-ion batteries," *Journal of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 166, no. 14, A3189–A3200, 2019.
- [84] F. Single, A. Latz, and B. Horstmann, "Identifying the mechanism of continued growth of the solid–electrolyte interphase," *ChemSusChem*, vol. 11, no. 12, pp. 1950–1955, 2018.
- [85] X.-G. Yang, Y. Leng, G. Zhang, S. Ge, and C.-Y. Wang, "Modeling of lithium plating induced aging of lithium-ion batteries: Transition from linear to nonlinear aging," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 360, pp. 28– 40, 2017.
- [86] J. Keil and A. Jossen, "Electrochemical modeling of linear and nonlinear aging of lithium-ion cells," *Journal of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 167, no. 11, p. 110 535, 2020.
- [87] S. E. O'Kane, I. D. Campbell, M. W. Marzook, G. J. Offer, and M. Marinescu, "Physical origin of the differential voltage minimum associated with lithium plating in li-ion batteries," *Journal of The Electro-chemical Society*, vol. 167, no. 9, p. 090540, 2020.
- [88] I. Laresgoiti, S. Käbitz, M. Ecker, and D. U. Sauer, "Modeling mechanical degradation in lithium ion batteries during cycling: Solid electrolyte interphase fracture," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 300, pp. 112–122, 2015.
- [89] H. Ekström and G. Lindbergh, "A model for predicting capacity fade due to sei formation in a commercial graphite/lifepo4 cell," *Journal of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 162, no. 6, A1003, 2015.

- [90] S. Atalay, M. Sheikh, A. Mariani, Y. Merla, E. Bower, and W. D. Widanage, "Theory of battery ageing in a lithium-ion battery: Capacity fade, nonlinear ageing and lifetime prediction," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 478, p. 229 026, 2020.
- [91] X. Hu, S. Li, and H. Peng, "A comparative study of equivalent circuit models for li-ion batteries," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 198, pp. 359–367, 2012.
- [92] D. Zhang, S. Dey, H. E. Perez, and S. J. Moura, "Remaining useful life estimation of lithium-ion batteries based on thermal dynamics," in 2017 American Control Conference (ACC), IEEE, 2017, pp. 4042– 4047.
- [93] A. Guha and A. Patra, "Online estimation of the electrochemical impedance spectrum and remaining useful life of lithium-ion batteries," *IEEE Transactions on Instrumentation and Measurement*, vol. 67, no. 8, pp. 1836–1849, 2018.
- [94] A. Chu, A. Allam, A. C. Arenas, G. Rizzoni, and S. Onori, "Stochastic capacity loss and remaining useful life models for lithium-ion batteries in plug-in hybrid electric vehicles," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 478, p. 228 991, 2020.
- [95] M. V. Micea, L. Ungurean, G. N. Cârstoiu, and V. Groza, "Online state-of-health assessment for battery management systems," *IEEE Transactions on Instrumentation and Measurement*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 1997–2006, 2011.
- [96] C. Hu, H. Ye, G. Jain, and C. Schmidt, "Remaining useful life assessment of lithium-ion batteries in implantable medical devices," *Journal* of Power Sources, vol. 375, pp. 118–130, 2018.
- [97] I. Bloom, B. Cole, J. Sohn, S. A. Jones, E. G. Polzin, V. S. Battaglia, G. L. Henriksen, C. Motloch, R. Richardson, T. Unkelhaeuser, et al., "An accelerated calendar and cycle life study of li-ion cells," *Journal* of power sources, vol. 101, no. 2, pp. 238–247, 2001.
- [98] M. Broussely, S. Herreyre, P. Biensan, P. Kasztejna, K. Nechev, and R. Staniewicz, "Aging mechanism in li ion cells and calendar life predictions," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 97, pp. 13–21, 2001.

- [99] J. Schmalstieg, S. Käbitz, M. Ecker, and D. U. Sauer, "A holistic aging model for Li(NiMnCo)O<sub>2</sub> based 18650 lithium-ion batteries," *Journal* of Power Sources, vol. 257, pp. 325–334, 2014.
- [100] M. Schimpe, M. E. von Kuepach, M. Naumann, H. C. Hesse, K. Smith, and A. Jossen, "Comprehensive modeling of temperature-dependent degradation mechanisms in lithium iron phosphate batteries," *Journal* of The Electrochemical Society, vol. 165, no. 2, A181, 2018.
- [101] B. Xu, A. Oudalov, A. Ulbig, G. Andersson, and D. S. Kirschen, "Modeling of lithium-ion battery degradation for cell life assessment," *IEEE Transactions on Smart Grid*, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 1131–1140, 2016.
- [102] J. Wang, P. Liu, J. Hicks-Garner, E. Sherman, S. Soukiazian, M. Verbrugge, H. Tataria, J. Musser, and P. Finamore, "Cycle-life model for graphite-lifepo4 cells," *Journal of power sources*, vol. 196, no. 8, pp. 3942–3948, 2011.
- [103] B. Long, W. Xian, L. Jiang, and Z. Liu, "An improved autoregressive model by particle swarm optimization for prognostics of lithiumion batteries," *Microelectronics Reliability*, vol. 53, no. 6, pp. 821–831, 2013.
- [104] Y. Zhou and M. Huang, "Lithium-ion batteries remaining useful life prediction based on a mixture of empirical mode decomposition and arima model," *Microelectronics Reliability*, vol. 65, pp. 265–273, 2016.
- [105] A. Nuhic, T. Terzimehic, T. Soczka-Guth, M. Buchholz, and K. Dietmayer, "Health diagnosis and remaining useful life prognostics of lithium-ion batteries using data-driven methods," *Journal of power* sources, vol. 239, pp. 680–688, 2013.
- [106] T. Qin, S. Zeng, and J. Guo, "Robust prognostics for state of health estimation of lithium-ion batteries based on an improved PSO–SVR model," *Microelectronics Reliability*, vol. 55, no. 9-10, pp. 1280–1284, 2015.
- [107] S. Voronov, E. Frisk, and M. Krysander, "Data-driven battery lifetime prediction and confidence estimation for heavy-duty trucks," *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, vol. 67, no. 2, pp. 623–639, 2018.

- [108] F. Yang, D. Wang, F. Xu, Z. Huang, and K.-L. Tsui, "Lifespan prediction of lithium-ion batteries based on various extracted features and gradient boosting regression tree model," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 476, p. 228 654, 2020.
- [109] Y. Zhang, R. Xiong, H. He, and M. G. Pecht, "Long short-term memory recurrent neural network for remaining useful life prediction of lithiumion batteries," *IEEE Transactions on Vehicular Technology*, vol. 67, no. 7, pp. 5695–5705, 2018.
- [110] L. Ren, J. Dong, X. Wang, Z. Meng, L. Zhao, and M. J. Deen, "A datadriven auto-cnn-lstm prediction model for lithium-ion battery remaining useful life," *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics*, vol. 17, no. 5, pp. 3478–3487, 2020.
- [111] K. Liu, Q. Peng, H. Sun, M. Fei, H. Ma, and T. Hu, "A transferred recurrent neural network for battery calendar health prognostics of energy-transportation systems," *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics*, vol. 18, no. 11, pp. 8172–8181, 2022.
- [112] H. Li, D. Pan, and C. P. Chen, "Intelligent prognostics for battery health monitoring using the mean entropy and relevance vector machine," *IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics: Sys*tems, vol. 44, no. 7, pp. 851–862, 2014.
- [113] D. Liu, J. Zhou, D. Pan, Y. Peng, and X. Peng, "Lithium-ion battery remaining useful life estimation with an optimized relevance vector machine algorithm with incremental learning," *Measurement*, vol. 63, pp. 143–151, 2015.
- [114] H. Zhang, Y. Su, F. Altaf, T. Wik, and S. Gros, "Interpretable battery cycle life range prediction using early cell degradation data," *IEEE Transactions on Transportation Electrification*, 2022.
- [115] S. Zhang, Z. Liu, and H. Su, "A bayesian mixture neural network for remaining useful life prediction of lithium-ion batteries," *IEEE Transactions on Transportation Electrification*, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 4708–4721, 2022.
- [116] B. Chinomona, C. Chung, L.-K. Chang, W.-C. Su, and M.-C. Tsai, "Long short-term memory approach to estimate battery remaining useful life using partial data," *Ieee Access*, vol. 8, pp. 165419–165431, 2020.

- [117] A. Eddahech, O. Briat, and J.-M. Vinassa, "Determination of lithiumion battery state-of-health based on constant-voltage charge phase," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 258, pp. 218–227, 2014.
- [118] C. Hu, G. Jain, C. Schmidt, C. Strief, and M. Sullivan, "Online estimation of lithium-ion battery capacity using sparse bayesian learning," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 289, pp. 105–113, 2015.
- [119] Z. Wang, S. Zeng, J. Guo, and T. Qin, "State of health estimation of lithium-ion batteries based on the constant voltage charging curve," *Energy*, vol. 167, pp. 661–669, 2019.
- [120] L. Fan, P. Wang, and Z. Cheng, "A remaining capacity estimation approach of lithium-ion batteries based on partial charging curve and health feature fusion," *Journal of Energy Storage*, vol. 43, p. 103115, 2021.
- [121] D. Roman, S. Saxena, V. Robu, M. Pecht, and D. Flynn, "Machine learning pipeline for battery state-of-health estimation," *Nature Machine Intelligence*, vol. 3, no. 5, pp. 447–456, 2021.
- [122] Y. Zhang, T. Wik, J. Bergström, M. Pecht, and C. Zou, "A machine learning-based framework for online prediction of battery ageing trajectory and lifetime using histogram data," *Journal of Power Sources*, vol. 526, p. 231 110, 2022.
- [123] M. A. Chao, C. Kulkarni, K. Goebel, and O. Fink, "Fusing physicsbased and deep learning models for prognostics," *Reliability Engineer*ing & System Safety, vol. 217, p. 107 961, 2022.
- [124] M. Raissi, P. Perdikaris, and G. E. Karniadakis, "Physics-informed neural networks: A deep learning framework for solving forward and inverse problems involving nonlinear partial differential equations," *Journal of Computational physics*, vol. 378, pp. 686–707, 2019.
- [125] R. T. Chen, Y. Rubanova, J. Bettencourt, and D. K. Duvenaud, "Neural ordinary differential equations," Advances in neural information processing systems, vol. 31, 2018.
- [126] C. Rackauckas, Y. Ma, J. Martensen, C. Warner, K. Zubov, R. Supekar, D. Skinner, A. Ramadhan, and A. Edelman, "Universal differential equations for scientific machine learning," arXiv preprint arXiv:20-01.04385, 2020.

- [127] IEA, Global ev outlook 2021—accelerating ambitions despite the pandemic, 2021.
- [128] R. Reinhardt, I. Christodoulou, S. Gassó-Domingo, and B. A. Garciéa, "Towards sustainable business models for electric vehicle battery second use: A critical review," *Journal of environmental management*, vol. 245, pp. 432–446, 2019.
- [129] G. B. Alliance *et al.*, "A vision for a sustainable battery value chain in 2030: Unlocking the full potential to power sustainable development and climate change mitigation," in *Geneva, Switzerland: World Economic Forum*, 2019, pp. 1–52.